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Exercise (1) 
SMALL MANAGEMENT SYSTEM 

CLINIC 
 
The following represents some of the steps taken to identify 
problems associated with Dr. Sara’s clinic as discussed in 
class: 
 
Studying an Existing System 
In order to determine the actual problems affecting Dr. 
Sara's practice, the existing system must be studied.  The 
first step is to interview the office manager.  Most 
interviews begin with an open question such as, "Tell me 
what you do."  This case is a bit different, however; the 
office manager is a new and relatively inexperienced 
employee, who may not know how to respond.  Thus, the 
analyst decides to quickly focus the interview.  Billing is 
a key problem, and occupies a great deal of the office 
manager's time, so she is asked to walk through the steps 
involved in billing a single patient. 
 
Starting with the steps of billing: 
Following each patient visit, the doctor attaches a note 
that lists the services performed to the patient's medical 
folder, and gives it to the office manager.  An invoice is 
prepared using this information. Each procedure or service 
is itemized. 
Next, the office manager looks up the charges in a reference 
book. 
Some items will be paid by such third parties as an 
insurance company, Medicaid, Medicare, or welfare, and the 
manager must identify them; this involves cross checking the 
patient's insurance coverage (from the medical records) with 
information from the reference book.   

After each service is listed and the charges noted, the 
manager adds the columns to get the total amounts to be 
billed. 
If any services are billed to a third party, the office 
fills out yet another form.  Each insurance company seems to 
have its own, as does each of the government programs; the 
analyst is able to count over twenty different third party 
forms on file!  All the forms seem to use essentially the 
same information copied directly from the invoice, an 
obvious duplication of effort. 
Next, the manager turns to the ledgers.  Each patient has a 
ledger card stored in a large filing cabinet.  

The patient's card is pulled, and information from the 
current invoice is copied to a new line.  Similar ledgers 
are kept for each insurance carrier, Medicare, Medicaid, and 
the welfare department. If services are charged to a third 
party, the carrier ledger is pulled, and information is 
copied from the invoice yet again. The ledgers are updated 
by adding current charges to the balance due, but this 
arithmetic step does not mask the duplication of effort. 
Data should enter a system once, and be used again and again 
without re-entry. "What happens when a payment is received?" 
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asks the analyst. In response, the manager explain how the 
patient's ledger card is pulled, the payment is entered on a 
new line, and the amount due is recalculated.  Payments from 
third parties are handled similarly.  

"How often are patients billed?"  Bills are sent out 
monthly. The information for a bill is copied directly from 
the ledger card, and the invoices from each office visit are 
attached to explain the charges.   

The office manager considers the process Of generating bills 
highly inefficient, as less than ten percent of the patients 
are active in any one month, and yet each ledger card must 
be checked.  She has an idea for making active ledger cards 
with colored tabs, and thinks it might save a few hours 
every month.  The analyst agrees that the idea has merit, 
add notes for future consideration. 

The next question is an open one: "Is there anything else 
you think I should know?"  
Yes, there are some billing problems that trouble the office 
manager.  One is the need to age accounts. 
The doctor gives a two-percent discount to invoice amounts 
paid within thirty days of the billing date.  Between thirty 
and sixty days, the full amount of the invoice is charged.  
After sixty days interest is charges at a rate of 1.5 
percent per month. 

These calculations are very time consuming, and the office 
manager admits to numerous mistakes.  Once, she tried to 
charge the government interest on a delayed Medicare 
payment, and learned the hard way that this policy applies 
only to patients. 

Another problem is actually showing the insurance payments 
on the patient's bill.  Technically, a patient is 
responsible for all charges the insurance company doesn't 
pay, and most people like to know the status of their 
claims.  It is difficult to cross-reference the payment to 
the patient ledger; in fact, the office manager is still not 
clear on exactly how this is done. 
The office manager also worked with payroll.  The nurses and 
the receptionist are paid on hourly wage with time and a 
half for overtime.  The other doctor receives a salary plus 
fifty percent of his billings, and this has been a minor 
problem, as billings are sometimes difficult to accumulate.  
The analyst notes that until recently, when the doctor 
assumed responsibility for payroll, the office manager paid 
herself.  No employee should ever be allowed to prepare his 
or her own paycheck! 

After lunch, the analyst interviews the receptionist; she is 
responsible for the recall system.  Once the office manager 
finishes with the patient's medical folder, it is returned 
to the receptionist, who files it.  First, however, she 
reads the doctor's comments, and notes recalls on a desk 
calendar. 
Lately, she has had some problems with the new doctor; 
frankly, she can't read his handwriting.  Assuming that the 
need for recall is noted on her calendar, she almost always 
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remembers to call the patient in plenty of time to schedule 
an appointment.  The only trouble is that she can't always 
reach each patient, and occasionally one or two are never 
called.  She could use some help in keeping track of the 
follow up calls. 
The nurses are interviewed next; the drug inventory is a 
responsibility.  As drugs are received, they are logged into 
a notebook.  As they are dispensed, entries are made on the 
patient's medical folder (drug charges are added to the 
invoice) and in another notebook.  No one ever cross checks 
the two books, however.  The problem is that drugs are 
received in large quantities and dispensed one at a time; 
for example, how could anyone possibly keep tracks of the 
number of aspirin tablets left in a 500 count bottle?  As a 
result, except for an annual physical inventory count that 
is conducted every March, one really knows exactly what is 
in the storeroom.  Occasionally, the office has run out of a 
drug, and been forced to buy it at retail cost, an 
unnecessary expense.  There is a problem, and the nurses 
admit it.  They just aren't sure what to do about it. 
As a check on the interviews, the analyst collects samples 
of each 
of the forms and documents handled by the office staff, and 
studies them.  Added questions arise, leading to brief 
informal follow up interviews.   
 
The present system is indeed a mess, and it might be 
necessary to start from scratch.  It's not all-bad, however.  
The office staff knows that improvements are needed, and 
will probably not defend the status quo with too much 
energy; positive change will be welcomed by all. 
 

1. What are the subsystems forming this office 
management system as described during the interview? 

2. What are the main difficulties facing the manager? 
3. How can you define opportunities for improvements for 

this clinic (in terms of performance, information, 
economics, control, efficiency, and service)?  

4. What are the data files used by the office manager? 
And in what purpose they are used? 

5. Discuss the value of information to manage this 
clinic?  

6. Write down activities and tasks carried out during 
and after the patient visit in each of the clinic 
subsystems? 
 


